Select Board Meeting Minutes    December 20, 2021    Zoom Teleconference
     5:30 pm
Call to Order: Bob Manners called the meeting to order at 5:31 pm. Others present: Selectboard members Margaret Payne, Andrew Baker, and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz.
Acceptance of Meeting Minutes: A motion was put forth by Margaret to approve the minutes of December 6 and December 9. This was seconded by Andrew. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Department Liaison Reports:
Police Department – Chief Greg Bardwell said he was working on the FY’23 budget. There will be no capital expenses but the operating budget will increase. Four part-time officers have been mandated to attend the Mass Bridge Academy, which will bridge the gap between part-time certification and certified peace officer status. They will need to pass a physical and complete a 200-hour training. This includes 80 online hours, 40 hours of in-person defensive tactics, 40 hours of emergency vehicle operation, and 40 hours of firearms training. The academy is free but there will be costs associated with ammunition, gas, and the use of a police vehicle. Shelburne is unlikely to see any of the money provided by the state for the training.
Bob mentioned a letter from a resident concerned about early morning truck traffic noise. Greg was aware of the general details of the complaint. He thought the traffic was consistent with the general hours that truckers tend to operate and expected the noise was loud, but not egregious. He will look further into the matter.

Downtown – Andrew reported that FRCOG is still awaiting word on grants for outdoor furniture and for reviving the business association. Andrew has continued to meet with the owners of the Singley lot. Terry has been looking for sample lease agreements.

Energy Committee – The committee met with Robin Pease, who is the building maintenance manager for the school district. She is starting the process of replacing the boilers at BSE. The committee is hoping to explore options to reduce the carbon footprint, such as electric boilers or air source heat pumps for classrooms. 

CPA Committee – The next public informational meeting will be on February 16.

Senior Center – Director Amanda Joao has requested that the Board watch a presentation called An Age Friendly Community’s Initiative. This virtual presentation is geared towards encouraging communities to join the AARP Age Friendly Network. There is no cost to joining the network and it could put the town into position to receive grants to make the town more age friendly. The entire Board was supportive of the idea of inviting presenters to a Board meeting next month.
Highway Department – Bob reported that a pickup truck meeting the required specs has been found in Flint, MI. The only change from what was proposed at Town Meeting is that the truck is not a diesel. To get a diesel would require a wait of many months. By buying a gas-fueled vehicle the purchase price drops by about $9,000 but the line item for gas will increase in the budget. Andrew suggested that the next time a vehicle purchase is done electric vehicles might also be considered.
Trees are being marked on Little Mohawk Road, by Mark Shippee and Tree Warden Jim Richardson. This is being done in preparation to the widening and repaving of the road. Tree hearings will be held to allow residents time for input. Bob said more than 50 culverts will be replaced on the road. Since the highway department can only do two per day, this work will be put out to bid. 

Bob said that the 2015 dump truck is in need of repairs to replace electronic components. The cost is likely to be around $8,000. This money will come from the winter snow and ice budget.

Appointments:
6 pm Jackie Walsh & Jean Koester RE: Use of Memorial Hall Theater – Jackie said that a play that was to have been performed in May 2020 has now been postponed three times due to Covid. Jackie and director Jean Koester asked the Board if there was any sense of when the theater might reopen and what sort of Covid criteria would need to be in place for that to happen. They asked for a sense of things, since planning shows takes a long lead time. An outdoor venue might be available if it is reserved in time. Jackie said that while actors would not be wearing masks, proof of full vaccination, and masks would be required of the audience. Social distancing would be in place. Jean said the cast is concerned with being safe. Bob’s concern was that the building is multi-use and the safety of Town Hall employees must be considered. Andrew and Margaret thought the outdoor location should be prioritized but maybe, in a few months, it will seem safe to use Memorial Hall once more. Jean said she had seen shows done safely outdoors, but Memorial Hall would be the first choice, if possible. The town Health Agent had counseled the Board not to endorse any new uses of the building. It was agreed to touch base again in March.
6:20 pm Buckland Selectboard, Acting Chief Gilmore, Chief Bardwell RE: Proposed Shared Police Services – Andrew said that he, Chief Greg Bardwell, Buckland acting chief Kurt Gilmore and Buckland Selectboard member Barry Del Castilho had met as a working group to discuss shared police services. Both towns, as well as all other small towns in the state will soon be impacted by Massachusetts Police Reform. Part-time officers will either have to take large amounts of training, or be replaced by full time officers. With that in mind, the subject of merging the two departments came up, as it has done several times in the past. Greg felt there were two options, either both departments go their own separate ways, or create one department with Greg as chief. Budgets would increase either way but with a shared department both towns would have more consistent coverage. Greg thought that leaving the Buckland department as is but with a shared chief would be a “logistical nightmare” due to different department and town policies and procedures. Employees of two towns would have one supervisor. Andrew said he had come to the working group prepared to have a shared chief but as the meeting went on came to believe that the departments should either merge or go separate ways. Buckland Selectboard member Barry Del Castilho said his board had agreed to advertise for a vacant police department position and they could give Greg a voice in that process. Barry saw the “nightmare” as an opportunity to try and sort out and coordinate policies that differ and a shared chief could make that happen. Buckland Selectboard member Clint Philips agreed with Greg and felt that this was the time for a merger to happen. He was concerned about the possibility of Buckland hiring a new officer if a merger was soon to take place. He felt that Greg and Sgt. Tim Budrewicz should be included in any hiring process. Kurt said he could go along with either option but said ultimately it was up to the voters to make the decision. Everyone liked the idea of holding town forums to discuss the options. Buckland Selectboard member Zach Turner suggested the possibility of a two-step approach, with something done for the short -term, while long term changes were studied. Margaret felt both options should be explored. Andrew wondered if the middle ground – two departments with one chief – was still an option. He wondered how hard it would be to merge the two departments’ policies and procedures. Bob said whatever happened would require a town meeting vote and wondered if there was enough time to explore the options before town meeting. He said that the towns had two “outstanding” police departments. Andrew said the conclusion of the working group was that it was doubtful a plan could be ready for annual town meetings. They thought a series of public forums might be held during the spring and summer, for a vote later in the year. In the meantime, coordinating the two departments’ policies and procedures was a step in the right direction that would not require a town meeting vote. Barry also doubted that a plan could be ready for town meetings but was also concerned that Buckland might not be able to fill its vacant police position. Bob recalled that former chief Mark DeJackome once served as chief in both Shelburne and Charlemont and he thought that had happened without a town meeting vote. Grant funding is available for researching and implementing police regionalization. Greg said Wendell and Leverett received some of that funding He will reach out to the Wendell chief for advice. Buckland Town Administrator Heather Butler said she would be happy to work with the group on a grant application and will attend meetings of the working group. That group will meet again on January 7. 
Old Business:
Senior Center Expansion – Nothing new to report.
Andrew Baker RE: Informational Inserts with Tax Bills ​– Andrew had submitted an insert which will be going out with the bills. He reported that he had already received some interest from residents about a communications committee.
New Business:
United Elevator RE: Proposal for Repair $4,096.08 – The Town Hall elevator has not functioned correctly for many months. One circuit board has been repaired but now a second board is malfunctioning. Terry was told by the elevator company that as the elevator is more than 10 years old (it was installed in 1996) parts are no longer available. That means either parts need to be reconditioned or after-market parts must be located. Terry said this repair will more than use up the elevator budget for the year. Andrew was shocked that parts were no longer available. The elevator has to work in order for the building to pass its state inspection in the spring. Terry will try to get the circuit board repaired. A motion was made by Andrew to authorize repair of the elevator for a cost of $4,096.08 once the elevator account is used up additional funds will be taken from the Buildings and Grounds account. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Brian DeVriese, Architect RE: Proposal for Visitor’s Information Center $2,500 ​– The bathrooms at the information center no longer meet ADA standards for accessibility. Brian has proposed an architectural study and design plans to correct the problems. Some funds are available from the FY’20 CDBG but Linda Overing has said the grant will not pay for design fees, though it would pay for the actual work. The guess is that $26,000 to $30,000 may be left from the FY’20 grant. To keep from having to make the entire building accessible the cost of the bathroom renovations must not exceed $38,000. Brian thinks the renovations would not exceed that amount. Terry asked if the $2,500 should be spent if the money to do the project might not be available and if it is spent, where would it come from. Bob asked for more clarification from Linda Overing as to why the design can’t be paid from the grant money.
Cowell Gym RE: Request for Use from Four Rivers Charter School & Jake Thurber, Charlemont, MA – Following the approval of requests to use the gym from the Academy at Charlemont and the Youth Basketball program, four more requests have come in. One is from Four Rivers Charter School, the other three are from private groups looking to play co-ed basketball, pickleball, and foosball. The Rec Committee has expressed concern about multiple groups using the facility given the sharp rise in Covid cases. The Board felt it might be best not to allow any more groups to use the gym at this time. Margaret wondered if the town was liable if Covid protocols were not being actively monitored. Terry will communicate with the coaches who are already using the gym and ask them to let the town know if anyone using the facility displays Covid symptoms. The Board wondered if the gym should be completely closed to the public. Terry will contact the Health Agent for guidance and in the meantime the new requests for gym use will be put on hold.
Any Other Business
Next Meeting – The next Board meeting will be held on January 3, 2022, at 5:30 pm.
Correspondence: 
Tom Webler RE: Noise/Large Truck on Zerah Fiske Road in Early Morning – This was discussed under department liaisons.
Public Comment:  None
Adjournment: At 7:37 pm a motion was made by Margaret to adjourn the meeting. This was seconded by Andrew. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Margaret – yes; Andrew – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
